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Item 1.01 ENTRY INTO A MATERIAL DEFINITIVE AGREEMENT 
 
On February 27, 2009, the Registrant's Board of Directors approved amendments to 
the Registrant's Corporate Governance Guidelines to effect changes to Director 
compensation. A copy of the relevant excerpt from the Guidelines is being filed 
as Exhibit 10(o)(vi). At the same time, the Board approved amendments to the 
Registrant's Directors' Annual Retainer Plan. The Annual Retainer Plan, which 
covers the stock portion of Director Compensation, requires stockholder 
approval. The Registrant plans to seek such approval at the 2009 Annual Meeting 
of Stockholders. A copy of the amended Plan is being filed as Exhibit 10(o)(v). 
 
The effect of these changes is to shift a larger portion of Director 
compensation from cash to shares of Registrant's Class A Common Stock. 
 
Item 9.01 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND EXHIBITS 
 
(a) Not Applicable. 
(b) Not Applicable. 
(c) Not Applicable. 
(d) Exhibit 10(o)(v)    Directors' Annual Retainer Plan. 
    Exhibit 10(o)(vi)   Excerpt from Corporate Governance Guidelines describing 
                        Director compensation. 
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Exhibit 10(o)(v)        Directors' Annual Retainer Plan. 
Exhibit 10(o)(vi)       Excerpt from Corporate Governance Guidelines describing 
                        Director compensation. 



                                Exhibit 10(o)(v) 
 
                                             Approved by Board February 27, 2009 
                                                 Subject to Stockholder Approval 
 
                         DIRECTORS' ANNUAL RETAINER PLAN 
 
1.    This Plan shall govern the annual retainer and quarterly meeting fees 
      payable for services as a member of the Board of Directors of Albany 
      International Corp. ("the Company") during the period from the Annual 
      Meeting of Stockholders of the Company in 2009 until it is amended or 
      terminated by the Board of Directors; provided, that in no event shall any 
      shares be paid under this plan after May 29, 2018. This Plan shall affect 
      only the portion of the annual retainer or meeting fees to be paid in 
      shares of Class A Common Stock ("Shares") of the Company. 
 
2.    A portion of the amounts payable for service as a member of the Board of 
      Directors each year shall be paid in Shares. Each director shall receive a 
      portion of the annual retainer equal to $50,000 in Shares. In lieu of 
      quarterly meeting fees, each director shall receive additional Shares each 
      year with a value of $25,000. The total number of shares to be paid to 
      each director each year shall be determined by dividing $75,000 by the per 
      share closing price of a share of such stock on the day of the Annual 
      Meeting at which the election of directors for such year occurs ("the 
      Valuation Price"), as such Valuation Price is shown on the composite index 
      for such day in the Wall Street Journal, rounded down to the nearest whole 
      number. Any director may elect to have any withholding tax obligation 
      arising from the distribution of shares under this Plan to be satisfied by 
      directing the Company to withhold shares with a value equal to such 
      obligation from the shares that would otherwise be issuable. In addition, 
      any director who has met or exceeded any share ownership guidelines or 
      requirements adopted by the Board of Directors and then in effect, may 
      elect to receive all or any portion of the shares that would otherwise be 
      distributed under this paragraph in cash. Any election pursuant to this 
      paragraph shall be made no later than 10 business days prior to the date 
      on which shares would otherwise be delivered. 
 
3.    The shares of Class A Common Stock payable to a director under this Plan 
      shall be delivered to the director as promptly as practicable after each 
      Annual Meeting. Upon delivery to the director, such shares shall be fully 
      paid, non-assessable and not subject to forfeiture. 
 
4.    The portion of the annual retainer not paid in shares--that is, the 
      aggregate dollar amount of the annual retainer for the year, as determined 
      from time to time by the Board of Directors, less (i) the Valuation Price 
      times (ii) the number of whole shares payable to a director for the 
      year--as well as any cash meeting fees or other cash compensation, shall 
      be paid to the directors in cash at such time or times during the year as 
      the Board of Directors shall from time to time determine. 
 
5.    This Plan may be terminated or amended by the Board of Directors at any 
      time, subject to any applicable rules or regulations requiring approval by 
      stockholders of the Company. 



                                Exhibit 10(o)(vi) 
 
                                             Approved by Board February 27, 2009 
                                                 Subject to Stockholder Approval 
 
Excerpt from Corporate Governance Guidelines describing director compensation 
 
Directors who are not employees of the Company are compensated for their 
services by fees in cash and stock. All directors are reimbursed for expenses 
incurred in connection with such services. In addition, the Company provides 
travel and liability insurance to all directors. 
 
Currently, directors' fees are as follows: 
 
Annual Retainer: 
 
Directors receive a $95,000 annual retainer. $50,000 of the annual retainer is 
received in shares of Class A Common Stock of the Company pursuant to the 
Directors' Annual Retainer Plan approved by the Board in February 2009. The Plan 
is subject to stockholder approval. The Company expects to seek stockholder 
approval at the 2009 Annual Meeting. 
 
Share Ownership Guidelines: 
 
The Board has adopted share ownership guidelines for the Chief Executive Officer 
and the Board. Under these guidelines, directors are generally expected to 
retain ownership of shares of Common Stock awarded or acquired until an 
ownership equal to three (3) times the annual cash and stock retainer is 
attained. A director who has attained this level may elect to receive in cash 
all or a portion of a retainer payment otherwise payable in shares of Common 
Stock. 
 
Meeting Fees: 
 
In lieu of meeting fees, each director who is not a member of the Audit 
Committee receives an additional annual retainer of $25,000, all of which is 
payable in shares of Class A common stock. In lieu of meeting fees, each 
director who is a member of the Audit Committee also receives an additional 
annual retainer of $25,000, all of which is payable in shares of Class A common 
stock, plus an additional annual cash retainer of $5,000. The share portion of 
this additional retainer is issued pursuant to the Directors' Annual Retainer 
Plan. 
 
Directors receive cash fees of $1,500 for each special meeting of the Board and 
$1,000 for each special meeting of a committee that they attend in person or by 
telephone. Directors receive $750 for their participation in each special 
meeting of the Board or a committee that is designated as a telephone meeting. 
The special meeting fees received by a director for any one day may not exceed 
$2,500. 
 
Other Fees: 
 
The Chairman of each standing committee, other than the Audit Committee, 
receives an annual fee of $5,000 for such service. The Chairman of the Audit 
Committee receives an annual fee of $10,000 for such service. The Chairman of 
the Board receives an annual fee of $50,000 for such service. The Vice Chairman 
of the Board receives an annual fee of 25,000 for such service. Directors 
receive $1,500 for each day that they are engaged in Company business (other 
than attendance at Board or committee meetings) at the request of the Chairman 
of the Board or the Chief Executive Officer. 


